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Notes of the meeting on 19th September 2008 at the YMCA, Wimbledon
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	Attendees:


	Dave Hill (DH – CTB Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Director

	
	Cllr Deborah Shears (DS)
	Cabinet member for Children services

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance 

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)


	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Angela Gibson (AG)
	Sutton & Merton PCT for Item 4.

	
	Leanne Wallder (LW)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

Joint Commissioning Manager

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Morag Plank (MP)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Simon Deakin (SD) (facilitator)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Natalia Goncalves, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	
	Anthea Ling (AL)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families for item 3

	
	Abbi Scott (AS)
	LBM – Corporate Services for item 11

	
	Andrew Wyatt (AW)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families for item 6

	
	Howard Baines (HB)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families for item 6

	
	
	

	Apologies/ Distribution:
	Mark Payne
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Helen Lincoln
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Children’s Services

	
	Janet Martin (JM)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Mark Clenaghan
	SW London & St George’s Trust

	
	Don King
	Learning & Skills Council

	
	Sally McEnhill (SE)
	Merton College - Principal

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Dave Marris
	Headteacher – Links School

	CC.
	Clare Gummett, Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Joanna Richards, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Lorraine Burke, Nora Joyce, Graham Dyson


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies for absence
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  


	

	2.
	Minutes and matters arising from meeting 20 June 2008
	

	
	
	

	
	Information governance Board – Paul Ballat will now chair while Helen Lincoln is acting director of Children, Schools & Families.
	

	
	
	

	
	Academies’ representation on the Children’s Trust Board – This is still being progressed and is awaiting news of any possible legislative changes – see Item 8.
	

	
	
	

	
	CAMHS Performance Indicator - Discussions are currently taking place with the Mental Health Partnership on a more appropriate indicator than the current one around waiting times.
	LW

	
	
	

	
	My Place bid – Discussions after the last CTB have helped this to move forward satisfactorily.
	

	
	
	

	
	Building Schools for the Future update – this will come to a future Board meeting.
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Performance Report – Anthea Ling
	

	
	
	

	
	AL presented the performance report for September 2008.  National averages have been included as previously requested.  There is also a new indicator proposed by the Police.
DH highlighted the need to draw attention to successes. Measures 14 and 15 in particular which relate to agreed outcomes under the youth service have exceeded targets significantly, and figures on the September Guarantee are very good, though the important thing is how many young people have got into placements and stick to it not just the number of offers.
Target 18 - NEETs is likely to be even more prominent, with an increasing emphasis from central government.  Detailed NEETs performance data is available from South London Connexions:

http://www.connexionssru.org.uk/performance.html
Take up of school lunches (NI 52) figures are disappointing.  Work is continuing on addressing this.  IN commented that NI52 is important for schools, especially secondary, as older children tend to be more critical than younger ones. Catering companies have been very cooperative so far.  Schools have come up with a range of solutions in an attempt to increase uptake.

DH highlighted the important discipline that performance management ensures that we are doing what we should, and if not, what can be done to improve things? The set of indicators selected reflect the partnership focus of this group. 




	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	



	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	















	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Children with Disabilities Integration Project - update
	

	
	
	

	
	AG and LW delivered an update on the Children with Disabilities Integration Project.

The PCT is currently disaggregating budgets and posts and the timetable will go to the Executive Committee in November for approval.  The challenge, as always, is to keep the balance between universal and specialist services.  The PCT Board have agreed Better Health Care, Closer to Home.
A polyclinic located at the Wilson Hospital will provide rehabilitation services and will focus on patients with a long-term disability. 

LW gave an update on investments and recruitment:
· Occupational therapy are currently recruiting and are using a locum worker to clear waiting lists over the next six weeks. 
· Some additional money received has been added to the transition team who will be recruiting an extra nurse

· A specialist health visitor for children with disabilities.
· Some funding has also been identified to develop therapy for dietetic services

· Speech and language therapy will also be developed
The board agreed on having the children with disabilities integrated project as an agenda item at the next meeting.
DH explained that, according to his experience, parent consultations tend to focus on things that have not gone well.  DS added that from parents perception we need to be more unified otherwise there will be a negative impact. 
The board also agreed on organising a meeting to reach all parents of children with disabilities, including special schools and Kids First. As not everyone will be able to make meetings, a way of cascading information to all other parents should be developed.  LW will bring details back to this board in November.  The LBM Communications Team could assist in getting positive messages across to parents.

	SD
LW
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	5.
	Commissioning for early intervention and prevention - update
	

	
	
	

	
	LW presented an update on maximizing support for vulnerable children in Merton. 

The document outlines the current funding streams available. Targeted youth support funding has not yet been included.

A list of current services funded by the ‘pooled’ budget is included in pages 5 and 6. The process proposed is that a group of commissioners including the 3rd Sector would look at evaluation of services.

This group would be responsible for producing a prospectus of services or outcomes.  This should be sent to prospective providers in November.  In December the set of services to be provided will be agreed allowing enough notice for services that are not going to be re-commissioned to be informed. 

MP questioned how the 3rd Sector strategy impacts on this.  LW explained that the intention is to move towards a three-year cycle of commissioning. In some areas a grant is potentially more appropriate.  MP sought assurances that biding and monitoring processes are not too onerous for the 3rd Sector. 

DH explained that the notion of small grants and grants for infrastructure will be retained but even in those scenarios there should be a good specification of what is needed for what funding.  Contracts, grants and SLAs are all a formal expectation of what to provide and expect for the funding.

The three-year contracts will create opportunities for organizations to apply for things that they did not previously consider and will give a sense of security and continuity. The three-year policy should be consistent across the council. 

The advantage is bringing coherence in terms of integrated work and funding. A coherent strategy may attract funding from other sources. 

PB noted that the complexity of contracts and returns will always be proportionate to the amount of money granted.

The general concern is that big charities could start bidding for services and prevent local organizations from accessing funding.  DH highlighted the importance of local connections and creating jobs for local people.  Some big organizations do assist smaller organizations in gaining capacity to deal with contracts.


	

	
	
	

	6.
	Safeguarding - Annual Safeguarding Board Report – Howard Baines
	

	
	
	

	
	The Merton Local Safeguarding Children Board Business Plan and Annual Safeguarding Board Report were distributed with the Children Trust Board meeting papers.

The business plan shows the progression that has been made following the request to review the child protection arrangements following the Victoria Climbie Inquiry.  Child protection is the main focus but government has requested a broader view of safeguarding.
The board has funds made available by various agencies to be used for training. Child protection training and other multi-agency specialist training is targeted to the whole of the workforce in Merton including the voluntary sector.

Area covered in the report include: Child Death Reviews, missing children and developing an e-safety strategy to make sure all agencies have the necessary training and ensure their computers are safe.
DH raised the relationship between the Children’s Trust Board and the Local Safeguarding Board. The Children’s Trust Board drives the whole of children services locally. The ‘dotted line’ between the two groups outlines the statutory LSCB function and the reporting line to the CT Board.  

An example of how the work of the two groups overlaps is the recently produced guide to understanding your teenager booklet. 
DH also noted that the Safeguarding Board is increasingly cohesive and has got an increased partnership feel. When a serious case review does occur a strong safeguarding board will be better equipped to deal with the challenges. 

SD explained that work on coordinating the terms of reference of both groups is continuing. 



	SD


	
	
	

	7.
	Children’s Plan - briefing
	

	
	
	

	
	






A presentation intended to take stock in terms of the national Children’s Plan will be circulated with the meeting papers.
	SD



	
	
	

	8.
	Children’s Trusts - legislative changes consultation
	

	
	
	

	
	The deadline for completion of the online form is 25 September.  SD presented a draft response which the Board Agreed in general with some specific amendments.  The range of questions indicate that the Merton Children’s Trust is moving ahead well.




	SD

	9.
	Community Plan refresh


	

	
	


	

	
	A copy of the proposed Community Plan refresh was circulated with the meeting papers.

The proposal is to move the Community Plan into a ‘Sustainable Community Plan.‘
A small reference group will be created to assist in the production of the plan. MP will contact possible representatives from the voluntary sector.
The draft copy of this refresh will be made available prior to and discussed at the Children’s Trust Board meeting in January 2009.



	MP

	11.
	Merton Partnership - Communications Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	A copy of the guidance on the implementation of the communications plan was circulated with the meeting papers.

AS outlined the contents of this document and summarised the actions required by the partnership members:

· Adopt and use the thematic partnership logo.
· Ensure the thematic partnership has access to a council officer who is able to update the Merton Partnership website on a regular basis.
· Compile and maintain a register of future potential news items for press releases etc

· Contribute content to the Partnership e-newsletter

· Partner organisations to make sure description of Merton Partnership is placed on website and/or other communication materials


	All



	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	Child Poverty work

A paper on what has been done to tackle child poverty in Merton is in progress.

An update on initiatives will be presented to the next CTB.


	PB

	
	Dave Hill’s last Children’s Trust Board meeting as the Director of Children, Schools and Families

DH thanked everyone for their hard work over the years. Merton has come a long way and it is all due to the commitment and efforts of all staff and partners.
Cllr DS thanked DH for steering Merton through three years and working hard for ensuring all schools, partners, voluntary sector, etc are committed to the cause. 

	

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	The next meeting will be 1.30-3.30 pm on 21 November 2008 – Venue tba. 
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